Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, November 10, 2015

East Hampton Town Hall Meeting Room

MINUTES

Present: Chairperson Patience Anderson, Vice Chairman Ted Hintz, Council Members Pete Brown, Melissa Engel, Mark Philhower, Josh Piteo and Kevin Reich and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco

Call to order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.  

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Hintz, to adopt the agenda with the following changes: Item 6a (Board of Education – Education Association Contract) was moved to be item 2a and item 14 a.2 (Chairperson’s Comments) was moved to be item 2b.  Voted (7-0) in favor.

Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Regular Meeting of October 27, 2015.  Voted 5 in favor, with 2 abstentions (Ms. Engel and Mr. Piteo).

Bids & Contracts

Board of Education – Education Association Contract

Mr. Hintz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to accept the East Hampton Education Association Teacher’s Contract as written. Voted 7-0 in favor.

Mr. Hintz thanked Chris Goff and the personnel sub-committee for all the work done on the education contract.

Ms. Engel stated that the three new Council members wanted to take a look at the contract and thanked Mr. Maniscalco for the work done to provide comparisons with other towns. She added that it is a great contract.

Mr. Piteo stated that he had seen the contract previously on the BOE and thought it was a good contract then and he is glad that the Council decided to go with a good contract.

Chairperson Anderson stated that she was glad that they were patient and allowed the new Council members to review the contract.

Communications, Correspondence & Announcements

Chairperson’s Comments

Chairperson Anderson’s comments were:

“As the newly elected Town Council we have much important work to complete. Any time there is a transition of administration it is imperative that we communicate and set the tone for the next two years. East Hampton, we are honored and privileged to serve you. I as Chair of this Town Council wish to express my intentions for how I will conduct meetings and lead this Council in its duties. The primary responsibility I have as Chair is to ensure that every member of the Council has all the necessary information they need to deliberate, discuss and act upon all matters that come before the Council. Every member has equal standing and an equally weighted vote. All discussions and deliberations will be inclusive, respectful and free from intimidation. Every member of this Council deserves the opportunity to inform themselves and feel comfortable about their decisions. In fact, it should be expected. We as councilors have many responsibilities, each of us have taken an oath to serve East Hampton with only the best and most honorable intentions and the carry out the will of the people.”

Presentations

None  

Public Remarks

Greg Voelker, Chief of the East Hampton Fire Department, of 18 Michael Dr., congratulated the Council being elected. He reminded them that the Department is trying to obtain a Ladder Truck that is currently available for $50,000 less than it will be after the first of the year. He respectfully requests that the Ladder Truck be an item on the agenda for the next meeting.

Phil Visintainer, 12 Ox Yoke Circle, voiced his disappointed that the Ladder Truck item was not on the agenda. Three thorough presentations and all reviews were done by the department. The cost will rise significantly if something is not done soon by the Town. He feels that it’s a disservice to the Fire Department that this item wasn’t on the table for lengthy discussion this meeting.

Christopher Goff, member of the Board of Education, thanked the Council for their support on the contract and wanted to recognize John Bain, the Chair for the negation for the Association and Steve Archambault who is the Association President along with numerous teacher that were here tonight. He stated that the teachers in our Town have an outstanding level of dedication and commitment and should be commended.

John Roche expressed his concern over the suspension of the Police Department Building Committee, of which he is a member. He stated that the committee was waiting for information from the Friar Report that was paid for by the taxpayers which was never released to them. He would like to see progress on the building of a new facility.

Chairperson Anderson addressed item 9c on the agenda (Suspend Police Department Building Committee) and stated that this was a premature addition to the agenda as the Committee had already self-suspended. She stated that the Council is anxious to hear their report but they are asking the Committee to wait until the Council is ready. She thanked them for all their hard work so far.

Ann McLaughlin of 85 N. Main St. extended an invitation to attend the Wreaths Across America ceremony sponsored by VFW Post 5095 and it’s auxiliary December 12, 2015 at 12:00 at the VFW hall. This program will take place nationally all the same date/time, including Arlington National Cemetery. Special wreaths for each branch of service will be placed in front the memorial stone across from the VFW. A special wreath will be placed to honor Gov. Bill O’Neill who was in the USAF.  Ms. McLaughlin stated that she has applications to sponsor a wreath with her tonight, which need to be in by next week. She hopes all will attend the ceremony.

Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

None
Continued Business

Road Acceptance – Salmon Run

Mr. Maniscalco reported that a review of Salmon Run was conducted with Mr. Bain and the Public Works Director and they have gotten the ok to move forward with the road acceptance.

Mr. Hintz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to accept Salmon Run. Voted 7-0 in favor.

Mr. Philhower voiced his disappointment that this was the first time that he can remember that a road went to Planning & Zoning and got approved and then had the brakes put on at the Council, which shouldn’t have happened. He hopes that in the future, any issues are taken care of at the Planning & Zoning level before it comes before the Council.

New Business

End of Year Transfers

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Reich, to do an additional appropriation of the State Agency Placement Excess Cost in the amount of $481,262 to Special Education Tuition Private, account 01951240-5563 in the amount of $40,000, account 01951250-5563 in the amount of $60,000, account 01951260-5111 in the amount of $136,262, account 01951270-5330 in the amount of $160,000, and account 01951270-5563 in the amount of $85,000 for a grand total $481,262. Voted 7-0 in favor.

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Ms. Engel, to accept the inter-department transfers approved by the Board of Finance on October 19, 2015. Voted 7-0 in favor. 

Mr. Hintz asked about the excess of $131,000 in the medical insurance; where would the wages that correspond to the vacancies be recorded? Finance Director Jeff Jylkka stated that more people opted out of the health insurance than expected and this was also due to some vacancies; on the PD (which forced OT to go up), in Park & Rec and the Library. Mr. Hintz also asked when the contract for motor fuel is locked in to which Mr. Jylkka replied that it happens mid-year.

Report from Town Manager Re: Charter Revision Process

Mr. Maniscalco supplied the Council with a memo from him, the Town Clerk and Town Attorney regarding the basic outline of what needs to be done to begin a charter review process. The next step to move forward is to get a resolution to include membership in front of the Town Council, which will need to be passed by 2/3 of the vote. Then they have 30 days to pass a second resolution to identify the charge of that Commission. 

Discussion occurred about communication regarding the fact that they are looking for people to serve and the timeline for that. A date of December 10, 2015 was suggested as the deadline for applications for membership. Mr. Maniscalco re-outlined the some of the more major process requirements which are as follows: 2/3 vote of the Town Council is required to pass the resolution, the Town Council is the appointing authority of the Commission members, there must be no less than 5 and no more than 15 members, no more than 1/3 of the members can hold a public office, no single party can have more than a bare margin of majority, commission can be formed and work for no less than 90 days and no more than 18 months, two public hearings must be held, one prior to the beginning of the substantive work and one after the draft report to the appointing authority is complete.

Mr. Maniscalco stated they will start accepting applications and taking suggestions for the charges to Ms. Sirois.

Top three priorities from each Council Member submitted to Chair by 11/18

Chairperson Anderson will share the combined priorities of the Council members

Town Manager Report

Route 66/196 Update

Paving has started, it should be completed by mid to late next week. A retaining wall will go up on the cemetery side of 196.

Update on Reorganization of Building Department and Hiring Process

A review of the charter was conducted and Mr. Maniscalco sent out a memo from the town’s Attorney that identifies that there is a section of the charter that allows the Council to make that change to the organizational structure as well as the position. There’s a legislative theory of inability when you look at that one position because requirements are different now than thirty years ago when written.

Position Updates

Parks & Recreation Director: Two final candidates are being interviewed; hopefully one will be brought before the Council shortly.

Maintainer: Interviews occurred today, a semi-finalist group will be identified. 

Assistant Finance Director: Currently accepting applications

Update on Lake RFP

Public Works Director Sissick has completed it; will go out to DAS within next day or so.

Update on Brownfields Grant RFP

The Brownfields Committed has hired Anchor to conduct an HBMA survey and a structural assessment on the site. They are also developing the scope and bid to have a company do remediation on the site.

Update of the Town Council Bylaws

This was a project started by the previous Council, a draft has been in the Council’s packets for them to take a look at. If they are interested, Mr. Maniscalco stated that he would be happy to work with them on it.

Email update

All Town Council email addresses have now been switched over to the .gov extension.

Appointments

Mr. Hintz made a motion, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to appoint Alannah Coshow to a two year term of November 17, 2015 – November 17, 2017 to the Board of Finance.  Voted 4 in favor, 1 abstention (Mr. Piteo), and 2 opposed (Mr. Reich & Mr. Brown). Motion carries.

Mr. Reich’s asked whether there was consideration of any other candidates, especially of those that ran for election and received over a thousand votes. He asked if the Council would consider other interested candidates. Mr. Brown was in agreement and stated that the public had no knowledge of the vacancy. Mr. Hintz referenced section 6-4 of the charter regarding appointments. 

Mr. Hintz made a motion, seconded by Ms. Engel, pursuant to section 6.4 of the charter and a memorandum on the offices of Halloran & Sage to appoint Mike Rose to the Board of Education for the unexpired term for the years 2015 to 2017 to begin immediately. Voted 6-1 in favor (with Mr. Reich opposed).

Discussion occurred regarding the fact that this is the seat that was vacated by Mr. Piteo. Ms. Engel stated that Mr. Rose was the Republican next highest vote-getter. Mr. Piteo stated that the Board of Education has no policy in place to give clarity on the policy, so it has to come back to the Council to make the decision. Mr. Brown stated that the Council always had the right to do the appointing, but whether the individual boards follow. Mr. Piteo and Mr. Brown agreed that it makes sense that the next highest vote-getter gets appointed.

Sub-Committee Appointments

Chairperson Anderson would like to appoint Mr. Brown, Mr. Philhower and Mr. Hintz to the sub-committee on appointments. She also appointed Mr. Philhower as the Chair.

Tax Refunds

A motion was made by Ms. Engel and seconded by Mr. Reich to approve tax refunds in the amount of $598.55.  Voted (7-0) in favor.

Public Remarks

Roger Abraham, 47 Clark Hill Rd., stated that Melissa Ziobron stated at the public lake meeting that there was $95,000 for this year and $100,000 for next year for the lake and wants to make sure there is a clear picture of how that money is going to be used at some point.

Nikki O’Neill, Meeks Point Rd., congratulated the election winners and thanked the previous Town Council members that were defeated but that were still here tonight to support the town.

Sue Weintraub, 25 Knowles Rd., thanked Mr. Brown and Mr. Reich for stating the obvious about the appointments made tonight. She thought they were done very quickly and it would have been better to have allowed at least people that were candidates in the election to put forward their application. She stated it didn’t make sense to consider the next highest vote getter for one appointment but not the other. She also asked the Council to let the public know what the process will be to decide about the Ladder Truck. It’s not only a monetary cost, but also a cost to our volunteers as the truck is not safe and it’s also a disservice to the community if a fire were to be needed to be put out with this type of equipment. 

Communications, Correspondence & Announcements

Identification of Liaisons

Chairperson Anderson appointed Mr. Brown to be the liaison and attend the meetings that occur with Eversource.

Mr. Reich was appointed to be the liaison for the Board of Education.

Ms. Engel stated that she had two communications regarding how STEAP money should be spent and wants to make sure they are kept on file for the next STEAP grant. Ms. Anderson asked that it would be communicated to the two individuals that the decision has already been made to apply for money for Lake Pocotopaug.

Executive Session

Safety & Security

Personnel – IT Specialist Contract Approval

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz and seconded by Ms. Engel to move into Executive Session with Mr. Maniscalco and Police Chief Cox at 7:27 p.m.  All voted in favor.

Executive session ended at 8:20 p.m.

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Ms. Engel, to send a letter to KX notifying them of East Hampton’s decision to not continue with their services as of July 1, 2016.  All voted in favor.

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to promote a patrolman to a sergeant.  All voted in favor.

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the IT Specialist contract.   All voted in favor.

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Brown, to adjourn the meeting at 8:24 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Eliza LoPresti

Recording Clerk
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